

CITY OF CAMBRIDGE

Community Development Department

IRAM FAROOQ Assistant City Manager for Community Development

SANDRA CLARKE Deputy Director Chief of Administration

KHALIL MOGASSABI Deputy Director Chief of Planning

Affordable Housing Trust

January 26, 2023, 4:00 p.m.

To participate in this meeting hosted on the Zoom video meeting platform, please register using this <u>link</u> in advance of the meeting.

Webinar Registration - Zoom

AGENDA

- Review of Meeting Minutes
- Update from the Community Development Department
- Update on Homeownership Program: CDD staff will provide an update on current activity in affordable homeownership programs, including HomeBridge and other affordable units and homeownership assistance offered through CDD
- Adjournment

344 Broadway Cambridge, MA 02139 Voice: 617 349-4600 Fax: 617 349-4669

TTY: 617 349-4621 www.cambridgema.gov

Members of the public can provide written comments to the Affordable Housing Trust by email sent to ccotter@cambridgema.gov, or by delivery to the CDD office, by 5:00 P.M. the day before the meeting.

CAMBRIDGE AFFORDABLE HOUSING TRUST

MEETING MINUTES

December 20, 2022 at 4:00 p.m.

Conducted virtually via Zoom

Trustees Present via Zoom: Peter Daly, Gwen Noyes, Florrie Darwin, Susan Schlesinger, Jim Stockard

Trustees Absent: Yi-An Huang, Elaine DeRosa, Elaine Thorne, Bill Tibbs

Present via Zoom: Iram Farooq, Assistant City Manager for Community Development; Chris

Cotter, Housing Director; Cassie Arnaud, Senior Housing Planner; Janet Haines, Housing Planner; Anna Dolmatch, Homeownership Program

Manager; Christine Yu, Associate Housing Planner

Others Present via Zoom: Forty-two individuals attended the meeting; individual names not listed

due to the large number in attendance

Chris Cotter called the meeting to order at 4:12 p.m. Mr. Cotter explained that this meeting of the Affordable Housing Trust is being held virtually pursuant to the temporary emergency orders currently in place, and that all meeting materials are listed online. All votes will be taken by roll call. There will be no public comment. Mr. Cotter coordinated to confirm that each participant was audible to each of the other Trust members.

MEETING MINUTES

Upon a motion moved and seconded, by roll call of five in favor (Daly, Darwin, Noyes, Schlesinger, Stockard) and four absent to approve the minutes for the meeting of Thursday, November 17, 2022.

UPDATE FROM CDD

HomeBridge: Another unit closed in November.

AFFORDABLE HOUSING OVERLAY (AHO) UPDATES

116 Norfolk Street: Staff are in process of closing this project. It would create 62 units for people coming out of homelessness. Documents are coming together and will be squared away by the end of the week.

UPDATE ON HOMEOWNERSHIP PROGRAM CHANGES

Ms. Dolmatch acknowledged the many owners of affordable homes who were present and thanked owners for their participation with CDD in the process to discuss the current program and consider how best to develop changes to key program policies. Ms. Dolmatch presented to the Trust the material

shared with the Trust which included a summary of the listening sessions for owners of affordable homes and a recent survey of current homebuyer applicants to gather comments and perspective on changes being considered in the affordable homeownership programs. Ms. Dolmatch went over the general demographics of participants and some of the main findings. Ms. Dolmatch also explained the next steps in the process to develop program changes, including creating a draft of recommendations that the Trust will have the opportunity to look at. When Mr. Cotter opened it up for discussion, Trust members expressed appreciation for how the results were conducted, as well as the unique perspectives that participants provided.

AMENDMENTS TO AFFORDABLE HOUSING OVERLAY

Mr. Cotter provided a general overview of the proposed changes to the Affordable Housing Overlay suggested by several City Councillors. Trust members asked about the reaction to these amendments. Staff answered that the proposed changes in building height and the way that the suggested changes had been filed were two areas of concern noted by several Councillors. Trust members also asked about the process that the City Council is taking with this proposal. Staff explained that the policy order was forwarded to both the Housing and Neighborhood and Long-term Planning Committees which will each hold meetings to discuss the changes. Trust members had several questions about the suggested changes as proposed, how the proposed changes might assist in creating more affordable housing. Trust members agreed that the Affordable Housing Overlay should be reviewed with the involvement of CDD and the Trust to consider if changes might be advisable.

ADJOURNMENT

The next meeting is scheduled for January 26th, 2023 at 4 p.m.

Upon a motion moved, seconded, and approved by a roll call of five in favor (Daly, Darwin, Noyes, Schlesinger, Stockard), four in absent, to adjourn the meeting.

The meeting adjourned 5:10 p.m.

Meeting Materials:

- Agenda
- Meeting Minutes from the Trust's November 17, 2022 meeting
- Project Update: Status of Active Commitments
- Affordable Homeownership Program Review Update Presentation
- Memo: Suggested Change to Affordable Housing Overlay zoning provisions
- Policy Order POR 2022 #306: Amendments to the Affordable Housing Overlay
- Map of Affordable Housing Overlay

Cambridge Affordable Housing Trust

January 26, 2023

Status of Active Commitments

	Active Projects	Sponsor	Rental Units	Ownership Units	Status	Total Cost	Trust Commitment	Loan Amount Per Unit	Trust Approval Date
1.	HomeBridge program	CDD	currently approved buyers:	7	82 scattered site units purchased by first time buyers to-date. Program expansion up to 120% AMI now active. 1 unit under agreement.	N/A	\$18,200,000	1-br: 40% sale 2-br: 45% sale 3-br: 50% sale	May 2011
2.	Homeownership Resale Program	CDD	currently active units:	15	Re-purchase, rehab and re-sale of affordable homeownership units to new homebuyers. 1 unit under agreement.	N/A	\$7,500,000		December 2011
3.	Vail Court (139 Bishop Allen)	TBD	TBD	TBD	Trust and City hosted public meeting in 2017 to hear from the community on affordable housing needs and ideas for the redevelopment of Vail Court. Additonal public meetings will be scheduled but are currently on hold pending the legal action taken by former owner.	TBD	TBD	TBD	N/A
5.	2072 Mass. Ave.	Capstone Hope	TBD	TBD	Capstone/Hope purchased site in April 2018 and sought a comprehensive permit to enable the construction of a new 48 unit affordable housing building but withdrew their request at the September 2021 BZA hearing; they remain committed to creating affordable housing at this site and are assessing next steps and options.	TBD	\$5,071,000	TBD	February 2018 and June 2021
6.	52 New Street	JAS	107		JAS purchased the site in early 2020 and is permitting the project through the Affordable Housing Overlay. After JAS held 3 AHO community meetings, the proposal was reviewed by the Planning Board at the two advisory design review meetings required by the AHO, first on 10/16/21, and again on 1/4/22. A final Planning Board report has since been issued. The Trust increased its predevelopment loan for the project in January 2022. DHCD funding award was announced in July, and JAS is preparing for a Spring 2023 construction closing.	TBD	\$18,025,390	\$168,462	October 2019, June 2021, January 2022
7.	Park View Coop (24-26 Corporal McTernan Street)	Park View Coop		12	Funds committed May 2021; closing completed October 2022; preparing to begin renovations.	\$4,986,321	\$4,199,215	\$349,935	March 2019 and May 2021
8.	Fresh Pond Apartments (362 and 364 Rindge Ave)	Schochet	504		In March 2020, the Trust committed funding for the preservation of Fresh Pond Apartments. This commitment was combined with 515 million in City funding which was appropriated by the Council. After many months of preparation, the Fresh Pond Apartments funding closed on October 6, 2021 and a new 50 year affordable restriction was recorded. The owner has been working with the CHA, City and tenants to transition tenants to the new program including offering PBVs to cost-burdened EV tenants.	\$34,533,179	\$34,533,179	\$68,518	March 2020
9.	Rindge Commons - Phase 1 (site of 402 Rindge Ave)	JAS	24		In June 2020, the Trust approved funding for the first phase of Rindge Commons. Project received a comprehensive permit in August 2020 and began construction in June 2022. The CAHT loan at closing was \$3,706,358 or \$155,444 per unit. This is a \$543,342 reduction from the original loan commitment. Construction is underway.	\$17,307,771	\$4,250,000	\$177,083	June 2020
10.	Broadway Park (240 Broadway)	JAS		15	In March 2021, the Trust approved funding to create 15 affordable homewnership units. JAS has had several community meetings to review its proposal and expects to seek a comprehensive permit for this development. JAS also will be seeking to assemble remaining funding needed for this development.	TBD	\$3,600,000	\$240,000	March 2021
11.	Jefferson Park Federal (45-60; 61-75; 77-92; 93-108; Jackson Circle; 1; 2-19, 21-42; 109- 124; 1000 Jackson Place)	СНА	278		In September 2021, the Trust approved funding to assist with the comprehensive modernization of Jefferson Park Federal. After the CHA held 3 AHO community meetings, the proposal was reviewed by the Planning Board at the two advisory design review meetings required by the AHO, first on 11/9/21, and again on 2/15/22. A final Planning Board report has since been issued. The CHA is now in the process of assembling the remaining financing needed, with a goal of beginning construction in Spring 2023.	TBD	\$43,611,615	\$156,876	September 2021
12.	35 Harvey Street	HRI / Cascap	12		In November 2021, the Trust approved funding to assist with the renovation and reconfiguration of Harvey Street from SROs to studio apartments. DHCD funding award was announced in July, and HRI is in the process of assembling the remaining financing needed, with a goal of beginning construction in the coming months.	TBD	\$3,339,437	\$243,139	November 2021
13.	1627 Mass. Ave.	HRI	TBD	TBD	In January 2022, the Trust approved funding to assist with the purchase of this property from Lesley University to create affordable housing. The Trust approved additional predevelopment funding in August 2022. HRI acquired the site in August 2022 and held first AHO Community meeting on 9/15/22.	TBD	\$7,925,000	TBD	Janaury 2022 and August 2022
14.	116 Norfolk Street	СНА	62		In August 2022, the Trust approved funding to assist in the renovation and expansion of an existing 38-unit SRO to create 62 studio apartments for individuals moving beyond homelessess. CHA completed AHO advisory design review in late 2022 and closed on funding in December 2022; construction is underway	TBD	\$10,161,150	\$163,890	August 2022
15.	35 Cherry Street	TBD	TBD	TBD	In March 2022, the City Council approved the disposition of this property to the Trust to intilative the creation of affordable homeownership housing. Transfer from MIT complete, planning for RFP to select affordable housing developer and process underway.	TBD	TBD	TBD	March 2022
16.	49 Sixth Street	РОАН	46		In October 2022, the Trust approved funding to assist in the conversion of a portion of the Sacred Heart church property to affordable housing. POAH has completed the AHO process. POAH is assembling remaining financing with a goal of beginning construction in 2023.	TBD	\$7,750,000	\$168,478	October 2022

Cambridge Affordable Housing Trust

Status of Affordable Housing Overlay (AHO) Developments

1.	52 New Street	Just-A-Start Corporation	AHO Community meetings held on 2/25/21,3/25/21, and 4/15/21. Planning Board design consultation held on 10/26/21 and 1/4/22. Design consultation completed January 2022; Final Planning Board report issued 1/20/22 and was transmitted to the Trust in its 1/27/22 briefing materials.	107	Design Consultation Complete; see above
2.	Jefferson Park Federal (45-60; 61-75; 77-92; 93 108; Jackson Circle; 1; 2-19, 21-42; 109-124; 1000 Jackson Place)	Cambridge Housing Authority	AHO Community meetings held on 3/2/21, 4/1/21, and 10/19/21. Planning Board design consulation held 11/9/21 and 2/15/22. Final Planning Board report issued 3/9/22 transmitted to the Trust in its 3/24/22 briefing materials.	278	Design Consultation Complete; see above
3.	Walden Square II (102 Sherman Street)	WinnDevelopment Companies	AHO Community meetings held on 3/23/21, 4/13/21 and 5/27/21. Submission for first Planning Board advisory design consultation was withdrawn by developer on 11/16/21. Design revised based on community comments. Community meeting held 2/23/22.	~102	Original submission withdrawn; community meetings underway
4.	49 6th Street	POAH & Urban Spaces	AHO Community meetings held on 7/27/21 and 11/3/21. First Planning Board advisory design consultation meeting held 4/5/22. Second design consultation meeting was held on 6/28/22; Planning Board report issued 7/14/22 and transmitted to the Trust on 8/4/2022.	46	Design Consultation Complete; see above
5.	116 Norfolk Street	Cambridge Housing Authority	First AHO community meeting held 2/10/22. Second community meeting held 4/26/22. First Planning Board advisory design consultation meeting was held on 7/5/22. Second advisory design consultation held 9/13/22. Planning Board report issued on 10/28/22 and transmitted to the Trust on 11/17/2022. Project closed on funding for construction star 12/2022.	6	Design Consultation Complete; report to be issued
6.	1627 Mass. Ave.	Homeowner's Rehab Inc	First AHO community meeting held 9/15/22.	TBD	Community meetings underway.

Status of Active Inclusionary Housing Developments

	Approved Active Projects	Developer	Status	Rental Units	Ownership Units	Applicable zoning
1.	305 Webster Ave.	305 Webster Ave. Condominiums L	Covenant Recorded $8/11/17$. Construction is complete. Unit closings will be complete by the end of December.		4	Ordinance prior to revision
2.	St. James (1991 & 2013 Mass. Ave.)	Oak Tree	Converted to ownership. Unit closings will be complete by the end of December.		5	Ordinance prior to revision
3.	50 Cambridgepark Drive	Hanover	$lem:covenant_recorded_8/6/19. Building Permit issued 12-5-19. Construction nearling completion. \\ First group of units complete.$	55		Revised ordinance at 20% sf requirement
4.	165 Main Street	Mitimco	$\label{lem:harmonic} \mbox{HP Covenant recorded } 12/17/19. \mbox{ Building Permit issued } 12\text{-}20\text{-}19. \mbox{ Complete. Tenant selection nearing completion.}$	63		Zoning for MIT
5.	95-99 Elmwood	95-99 Realty	Covenant recorded. Building Permit issued 7-2-20. Under construction.		4	Ordinance prior to revision
6.	Cambridge Crossing, 151 North First Street	DivcoWest	Covenant recorded; Building Permit issued 8-24-20 . Construction complete. Tenant selection underway.	54		Ordinance prior to revision
7.	212 Hampshire Street	212 Hampshire LLC, Binoj Pradhan	Covenant recorded. Construction complete. Tenant selection underway	1		BZA requirement of affordable unit
8.	55 Wheeler Street	Toll Brothers	Covenant recorded 3/12/21. Building Permit issued 3/16/21. Under Construction. Completion of first phase of units expected in early 2023.	99		Revised ordinance at 20% sf requirement
9.	40 Thorndike Street, Court House	Leggat/McCall	Covenant recorded. Building Permit issued. Under construction	48		All units are affordable
10.	605 Concord Ave.	Abodez Acorn	Covenant recorded; Building Permit issued 12/9/21. Under Construction.	7		Revised ordinance at 15% sf requirement
11.	3-5 Linnaean	Willow Land Corp.	Covenant recorded; Building Permit issued.	1		Zoning for basement housing overlay
12.	1043-1059 Cambridge St.	418 Real Estate	Covenant recorded. Building permit issued 7/11/22. Under construction		3	Revised ordinance at 20% sf requirement

 Under Development:
 328
 16

 Completed Units:
 951
 202

 All Units:
 1279
 218

 1497

l		Active Pipeline Projects	Developer	Status	Rental Units	Ownership Units	Applicable zoning
	1.	600 Massachusetts Ave.	418 Real Estate	IHP plan was submitted but is on hold as developer is exploring other options to create affordable units.			Revised ordinance at 20% sf requirement



IRAM FAROOQ Assistant City Manager for Community Development

SANDRA CLARKE Deputy Director

Chief of Administration

KHALIL MOGASSABI Deputy Director Chief of Planning

CITY OF CAMBRIDGE

Community Development Department

MEMORANDUM

TO: Cambridge Affordable Housing Trust

FROM: Christopher Cotter, Housing Director

Anna Dolmatch, Homeownership Program Manager

DATE: January 26, 2023

RE: Homeownership Program Update

As we continue to discuss potential program changes in homeownership, we would like to provide the Affordable Housing Trust with an update of the program outside of the ongoing review process.

Status and New Unit Production

There are now more than 550 homeownership units subject to affordability restrictions held by the City. These consist of approximately 24% units purchased on the open market with financial assistance from the City, up from 20% at the time of the last update. The remaining units are almost evenly divided between non-profit developed units and units created through inclusionary housing requirements or other zoning-based programs. The homeownership stock is approximately 50% 2-bedroom units; 30 % 1bedroom, and 20% 3-bedroom.

Recent growth in the affordable ownership stock has been through acquisition of new units through HomeBridge and the development of new buildings with affordable units through the Inclusionary ordinance. In the past two years, HomeBridge has created 17 new affordable homes and an additional nine new Inclusionary units were recently completed. There are an additional seven homeownership units in the Inclusionary pipeline, including the first project permitted under the changes made to the ordinance in 2017.

One of the changes made to Inclusionary provisions in 2017 is that the maximum income level for Inclusionary homeownership was increased to 100% of AMI, up from 80%. The pricing for new units is required to target affordability at 85% AMI, increased from 65% AMI under the previous ordinance. We anticipate using Buydown Assistance funds previously approved by the Trust to lower the affordability range, but there will be a shift in who qualifies for new Inclusionary homeownership units.

344 Broadway Cambridge, MA 02139 Voice: 617 349-4600 Fax: 617 349-4669 TTY: 617 349-4621

www.cambridgema.gov

There are several sites currently under consideration for development as affordable homeownership housing. The public engagement process for the Cherry Street lot showed a strong preference for ownership development. The Trust has also approved funding for Just A Start's proposed an ownership development at 240 Broadway.

There continue to be fewer subsidy sources for homeownership development than rental, but some new funding options are available. However, these sources typically provide a very small percentage of the funding needed and come with programmatic requirements that may conflict with Trust requirements.

Over the past 25 years, many of the all-affordable ownership developments have aged and several are now facing significant deferred maintenance costs. In some cases, the Home Improvement Program (HIP) has been able to assist with funding. We are beginning to see developments with needs beyond what HIP can provide and remain solvent. To preserve these units, additional funding will be needed. We anticipate that there will be additional requests to the Trust similar to the request approved for the Park View Cooperative. The experience from the many all-affordable developments should be considered when looking at options to increase production of affordable homeownership.

Homeownership Resale Fund

The resale program has faced several challenges in the past few years. In 2020 and 2021, COVID restrictions made it challenging to show available homes. Supply chain issues have delayed rehab work and greatly increased costs. In 2022, rising interest rates are impacting buyer's purchasing power. In the past two years, the resale program saw fewer new buyers than HomeBridge, but it continues to be an important source of new ownership opportunities.

The Homeownership Resale Fund is a revolving and sinking fund that allows the City to exercise the purchase right when owners are selling. The units can be rehabbed when necessary, and re-subsidized when necessary to maintain affordability. In most cases, Just A Start serves as the City's designee and oversees the rehab and holding period until units can be resold.

Since 2006, the Trust has made commitments totaling \$7.5MM to the Homeownership Resale Fund. The purpose of this fund has been to:

- Support the long-term sustainability of the homeownership stock by enabling the City to exercise its purchase right when units are being sold;
- Fund needed rehab on these units;
- Facilitate sales to new buyers selected by CDD; and, when needed;
- Subsidize resale prices to ensure that units remain affordable to the targeted income level.

The intent was for the Resale Fund to revolve and sink through expenditure for acquisition and rehab and full or partial repayment at the time of sale to a new buyer. At this time, the Resale Fund has been used for 150 units, and approximately \$2MM has been permanently expended.

Since its inception, the Resale Fund has decreased at a slower rate than our original projection. A major factor has been low mortgage interest rates. Low mortgage rates have enabled units to be sold for higher prices without any change in affordability, and in many cases, with deeper affordability. In some cases, we have been able to recapture funds used for rehab and holding costs.

The resale program has several current challenges. As construction costs increase and the stock ages, we are seeing more units turn over with excessive rehab needs, including more with expensive structural issues. Many of these units were purchased at the end of rent control and were not in good condition at the time they entered the affordable stock. We have seen construction costs for some units exceed \$100,000, however believe that these serious issues need to be addressed prior to selling them.

In addition, rising interest rates are reducing the prices at which resale units can be sold to new buyers and remain affordable. For the past few years, first-time homebuyer mortgage products were offering rates at or below 3%; current buyers are receiving commitments at or above 6%. The impact is huge. Using an average unit with \$350 in taxes, insurance and condo fee, an interest rate increase from 3% to 6% requires a sales price reduction of \$100,000 to maintain the same affordability level.

As we have discussed, in recent years we have often reached the limit for the number of resale units that can be held at any time. There are several units being held where condo issues make it difficult to bring in new buyers. The option is to hold units for an extended period while issues are resolved or put new buyers into challenging situations, which we have wanted to avoid. The

choice to hold this number of units reduces Just A Start's capacity to purchase units on behalf of the City.

In recent years, we have chosen to decline the purchase right for certain units. This does not impact the affordability, and these units still must be sold to an income-eligible household. Based on these recent experiences, we are developing standards for when this approach works best which we expect will help us ensure we use the limited capacity to repurchase units that match our priorities.

Homeownership Resale Pool

Since CDD created of the Homeownership Resale Pool in 2009, demand has outpaced supply. The longest wait time has been for 3-bedroom households due to the limited stock. Many households find other options during the long wait time. We are seeing a decline in applications from 3-bedroom households, and we believe this may be partially due to a general knowledge that there are few opportunities to purchase. The demand for 1-bedroom units continues to be very strong, with more than 128 Cambridge residents in this pool.

There are currently more than 700 households in the Resale Pool, a net increase of more than 100 applicants since 2020. 517 are Cambridge residents.

For resident applicants, Of these, 31% are in the 1-bedroom pool, 40% in the 2-bedroom, and the remaining 29% are waiting for a 3-bedroom or larger. The 1-bedroom pool has increased from 29% in 2018, with a comparable decrease in the percent of applicants in the 3-plus bedroom pool.

Both the rental and homeownership pools have adopted changes to make it easier to document Cambridge residency. In addition, in the Resale Pool we have relaxed occupancy standards to eliminate the requirement that children share a bedroom. While this will increase the demand for three-bedroom units, the change gives families options to purchase housing that work best for the long term. Unlike rental, homeownership does not have a path for households to change units. We have heard from multiple households who have outgrown their unit but have few options for change.

In the coming months, we will be implementing changes to the Resale Pool to increase the opportunities for households with children under 18 but not children under 6. Every third unit, based on bedrooms and maximum AMI level, will be offered based on an equal preference for households with children under

18. This should create opportunities for eligible households with older children, some of whom have been in the Resale Pool for many years.

HomeBridge

In 2017, the Financial Assistance Program was rebranded as HomeBridge and continues to provide funding for eligible households to purchase units on the open market. Once approved, buyers must find their own unit on the open market and bid successfully against market buyers. The unit must be within a set price limit determined by CDD and meet other criteria for quality and condition. Units with two or more bedrooms must be fully deleaded. The current maximum price limits are \$605,000 for a one-bedroom; \$775,000 for a two-bedroom; and \$875,00 for a three-bedroom.

HomeBridge provides up to 40% of the purchase price for a one-bedroom; 45% for a two-bedroom; and 50% for a three-bedroom. Maximum assistance levels range from \$242,000 to \$437,500 in direct subsidy. The funds remain invested in the unit ensuring its continued affordability. Buyers agree to the same terms as other City affordable ownership programs.

The program can be an excellent option for households who are unlikely to have the opportunity to purchase through other homebuyer programs because they do not have children under 6, or who work but do not live in Cambridge. The program is also available to eligible current owners of affordable homes. HomeBridge also has funding to serve households earning between 100% and 120% of AMI, who are increasingly shut out of the Cambridge market. We continue to see steady demand from this income level; of the seven currently approved buyers, two are in this higher income tier.

HomeBridge is currently the largest source of new homeownership unit creation, with 33 new units since 2018 and one currently under agreement. Of these units, 17-50% - are three-bedroom. In addition, HomeBridge buyers have successfully purchased in neighborhoods with fewer affordable units. More than a quarter of the most recent purchases have been in Cambridge Highlands, Neighborhood Nine, or Neighborhood Ten.

We continue to see high demand for HomeBridge. The approval process is more complex than for other programs. Once a buyer is approved, they may make offers on several units. Each offer requires staff involvement. Once a unit is under agreement, there is an additional review process as well as involvement in the closing process. Over many years of running the program, CDD staff have

developed a network of realtors and lenders who understand how the program works and are committed to working with HomeBridge buyers.

There are several areas of concern for HomeBridge. The first is rising interest rates. HomeBridge awards are based on a homebuyer's purchasing power, which decreases as interest rates rise. The second is limited inventory in the HomeBridge price range. With few options for units, buyers may overbid or be shut out of the market. The third is the requirement that family-sized units be deleaded. Buyers must get sellers to agree to lead testing and negotiate deleading for the unit and the common areas prior to purchase. This has caused several accepted offers for three-bedroom units to not move forward.

We are currently looking at ways to expand HomeBridge and hope to review in more detail with the Trust at a future meeting. We anticipate that there are two main methods to increase production, which can be implemented separately or together:

- Increase the maximum market price limit to make more units eligible
- Increase the percentage of the purchase price and amount of subsidy paid by HomeBridge to make more buyers eligible to purchase

Both options will require increases in per-unit subsidy. Future discussions will include models showing the potential funding impact of a range of possible program changes. We expect that these changes would increase the volume in HomeBridge but also require additional resources to manage that increase.

Inclusionary Lottery

In 2022 we held the first lottery for new Inclusionary units since 2019. Nine units were offered at two buildings, the St James Place project on Beech Street in Porter Square and Inman Crossing on Webster Ave near Inman Square. The lottery offered one three-bedroom, five two-bedrooms, and three one-bedrooms.

CDD staff worked with the IT department to create an online lottery application, the first time we have taken applications this way. The lottery had more than 150 applications, almost all Cambridge residents.

We anticipate using online tools for future lotteries. We also plan to explore options for online applications for the Resale Pool and HomeBridge. The next lottery for new units is expected to take place later this year when four units

become available in a new development on Elmwood Avenue in North Cambridge.

Owner Support

In the past year, we have received feedback from program participants through both the Inclusionary Resident Experience study and the Homeowner Listening Sessions held as part of the homeownership program review process. We consistently heard that owners would like more support and more connection with each other.

We plan to work with owners to get their input on what types of support and connection would best meet their needs. Based on initial conversations, some concepts are:

- Events where the Housing Division convenes owners in a forum where they can share experiences, ideas, and resources with each other;
- Reviving some form of the homeowner newsletter;
- Develop and implement additional homeowner training, including a post-purchase class for new owners; refresher training for longer-term owners; and special topics such as estate planning and home maintenance.

There are currently several ways we support owners. One key resource is the JAS Housing Services program which provides mediation for conflict resolution; condo board support including help selecting a management company; and coaching and training for board members.

In addition, the Home Improvement Program (HIP) offered through HRI and JAS provides financing to assist income-eligible owners with home repair and improvements. In addition to providing low- or no-cost loans for individual rehab, HIP can be used for condo assessments for common area work. We have seen an increase in cases where condo assessments for affordable units are tens of thousands of dollars, often payable in a short period of time. With limited unit equity, HIP is often the only resource to pay these assessments. Unlike individual unit rehab, this work cannot be deferred until an owner can afford it.

As we have mentioned in past updates, a growing issue with HIP is the limits of the Federal funding which has an income limit of 80% of AMI for much of Cambridge. While we offer higher income limits in certain HUD-designated areas (Neighborhood Revitalization Strategy Areas), as incomes increase throughout

Cambridge, the NRSAs are shrinking. Some owners who would have qualified for HIP in the past no longer have that option. We expect the NRS areas to continue to contract, which will further limit the ability of owners to access HIP assistance. We are interested in exploring establishing a fund to provide "non-HIP" loans, modeled on the HIP program, but funded with sources that would allow more flexibility in the income level served across the City. We will want to consider this after we complete the process to update our approach to equity growth for homeowners.

Additionally, we often see very low-income owners who struggle to cover very minor rehab expenses; for example, an elderly owner who was seeking assistance with a \$400 repair to a leaking shower. In these cases, the time and expense of loan application, approval and closing would exceed the needed assistance. A grant program for very-low income and/or elderly homeowners would provide easier access to funds for small-dollar repairs, saving administrative time for the HIP agencies and CDD staff.

We have also identified a need for more intensive intervention with some homeowners. In many cases, we become aware of these needs through neighbors or management companies informing us of issues with the physical condition of the home, including extreme deferred maintenance. In these situations, owners would benefit from case management to help them access available resources and navigate complex challenges that are not housing-related, but impact housing stability. We are putting together a pilot program with JAS to be funded with ARPA funds that will work with the more challenging situations as referred by CDD and other City staff, non-profits, and management companies.

Other Program Ideas

We have heard from the City Council their strong interest in expanding affordable homeownership programs. While we continue the process to look at changes to some of the homeownership program terms, we are also looking at ideas for new programs to expand affordable homeownership. Some initial ideas we are analyzing include:

Shared Equity, Repayable Loan Assistance: We have reviewed a program offered in San Francisco called the Downpayment Assistance Loan Program (DALP) that provides financial assistance on a similar model to HomeBridge. However, while the buyers must be income-eligible to receive DALP, units are not made permanently affordable. Instead, DALP uses a shared equity model,

where the percentage of the original purchase price paid by DALP is the same percentage of the sales price recaptured by DALP. There is a similar requirement for owner-occupancy. These are not grants but repayable loans and allow for recapture of the public investment rather than a continuing affordability commitment for each unit.

Scattered Site Acquisition: We are also considering how we might finance the acquisition of scattered-site condominiums as affordable homeownership units. This program would allow for the purchase of units that may need deleading, which might preclude a HomeBridge buyer, but are otherwise excellent opportunities to add to the affordable stock. With this approach, the City would be able to adjust the subsidy to target different income levels, including deeper affordability than can typically be achieved with the current HomeBridge program, which works best for households at the higher end of the income range. This would also increase the options for buyers in our applicant pools who do not want to search for homes on the market.

As we complete our assessment of our current, the above-noted and other new strategies we will want to discuss with the Trust how they could be implemented to expand affordable homeownership options for homebuyers.